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Introduction

1. The present report is submitted in compliance with General Assembly resolution 38/192, 
section II, psragraph 9 of which requests the Executive Director of UNIDO, in co-operation with 
the Econooic Coamission for Africa (ECA), to submit, through the Industrial Development Board at 
its eighteenth session and the Economic and Social Council at its second regular session of 1984, 
a report to the General Assembly at its thirty-ninth session on the progress made in the 
implementation of the programme for the Industrial Development Decade for Africa.

I. INTER-SECRETARIAT GO-OPERATION

2. Co-operation in 1983 between the three lead agencies, ECA, the Organization of African Unity 
(OAU) and UNIDO, was governed by the deliberations at a series of important sieetines: (a) the 
seventh meeting of the Follow-up Committee on Industrialization in Africa held at Kigali (Rwanda) 
in Harch 1983; (b) the meeting of OAU and the secretariats of the United Nations system held in 
Addis Ababc (Ethiopia) in April 1983; (c) two meetings of the Joint Comittee of the OAU, ECA 
and UNIDO Secretariats on the Implementation of the Progrrame for the Industrial Development 
Decade for Africa within the Framework of the Lagos Plan of Action for the Implementation of the 
Monrovia Strategy for the Economic Development of Africa held in Addis Ababa (Ethiopia), June and 
October 1983; and (d) two subregional meetings on the promotion of intra-African industrial 
co-operation within the framework of the Industrial Development Decade for Africa held in Addis 
Ababa (Ethiopia) and Abidjan (Ivory Coast) in November and December 1983, respectively.

3. At the seventh aieeting of the Follow-up Committee on Industrialization in Africa, a careful 
review was made of the steps taken during the preparatory phase of the programme for the Decade. 
The majority of countries pres *nt at the meeting described how they had eaibarked on the 
readjustment of their national developnnt plans to incorporate the concepts of the Decade and 
reported on specific activities directed towards the implementation of the programmes for the 
Decade at the national, subregional and regional levels. Several countries announced that the 
necessary institutional machinery, national co-ordinating committees or operational focal points 
had been established or were about to be established, while others indicated that they would 
consider the establishsmnt of such machinery only after national policies had been reviewed and 
priorities identified. It was recognized that each country should focus its resources on priority 
and core industries. The Follow-up Comsittee also noted the benefits to be derived from 
co-operation between countries in the establishsient of core engineering and resource-based 
industries. In the subsequent months, the three secretariats finalized criteria for the selection 
of core industries at both the national and subregional level. These are to be issued in early 
1984 as annexes to a special Decade publication (ID/310) containing guidelines for initiating 
priority actions at the national and subregional level (1982-1984) for the implementation of the 
Industrial Development Decade for Africa.

4. The Follow-up CoHiir.tee on Induatrialization in Africa also reviewed modalities for the 
implementation of the programs for the TV.cade at the aubregional and regional level. Discussion 
centred on Afro-Areb co-operation, on co-operation between the African cocntrica and the developed 
countries, as well as on the operation of the African Indue trial Development Fund. Progress was 
to be observed in respect of Afro-Arab co-operation and the need was recognized for African
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countries Co define a c o b c o  position prior Co entering into negotiations with the developed 
countries. The Joint Cowittee of the OAU, ECA and UNIDO Secretariats was called upon to assist 
the African countries in this latter endeavour. Siailarly, the three secretariats were requested 
to contribute to the solution of the problems associated with the management of the African 
Industrial Development Fund.

5. At the meeting of OAU and the secretariats of the United Nations system, emphasis was placed
on the need for the United Nations organizations and agencies to reorient their programmes in 
accordance with the priorities and concepts of the prograMe for the Decade and to increase their 
assistance to the industrial sector. It was considered desirable that the assistance they 
provided should accord high priority to: (a) popularizing the Decade; (b) adopting the concept
of core industries as well as preparing and implementing core industrial projects; (c) 
developing the manpower and technological capabilities required to implement the programme for the 
Decade and establish core industries; and (d) mobilizing and optimizing both domestic and 
external sources of finance. At the next meeting of OAU and the secretariats of the United 
Nations system to be held in Addis Ababa, 26-28 March 1984, discussion will focus on those 
priority areas as well as on the development of an appropriate system for the preparation of 
progress reports by United Nations organizations on their contribution to the progra^e for the 
Decade.

6. At its meetings, the Joint Committee of the OAU, ECA and UNIDO Secretariats discussed the 
action to be taken in the light of the decisions and recommendations adopted at the seventh 
meeting of the Follow-up Conmittee on Industrialization in Africa. Faced with constraints upon 
their activities imposed by the lack of the funds that had originally been expected of UNDP, the 
three secretariats discussed ways and means of securing the all-important external resources 
needed to finance the establishment of core industries at the national and subregional level. In 
the course of the latter half of 1983, they also prepared a draft document reflecting the coaamm 
position of African countries with respect to the Fourth General Conference of UNIDO (to be held 
in Vienna, 2 - 1 8  August 1984) covering all the items of its provisional agenda which will be 
discussed at the Seventh Conference of African Ministers of Industry in March 1984. Based on 
consultations between the three secretariats, the background and issue papers to be presented to 
the Fourth General Conference in respect of the agenda item on the Decade were prepared and steps 
taken to ensure that the aims and objectives of the Decade were reflected in the documents to be 
submitted under other agenda items. As in previous years, interaecretariat co-operation in this 
and other matters - such as the preparation of industry and technology-related inputs into the 
joint ECA/OAU biennial report on the implementation of the Lagos Plan of Action - was facilitated 
by the continued appointment of a full-time UNIDO regional adviser to OAU. With the posting to 
Addis Ababa in October 1983 of a Senior Industrial Development Field Adviser (SIDFA) who also acts 
as tne special representative of the Executive Director of UNIDO to ECA and OAU, interaecretariat 
co-operation will be strengthened still further.

7. The Joint Cotmiittee was deeply involved in the preparation and organization of the joint
ECA/OAU/UNIDO subregional meetings or the promotion of intra-African industrial co-operation. The 
first two meetings of a aeries of four were held in November and December 1983 in respect of the 
Southern, Eastern and West African subregions. At those meeting , discussion centred on an 
integrated industrial promotion programme that had been prepared for each subregion. Comprising a 
series of core projects in priority subsectors and support projects supplementing the process of 
integration, these initial programmes had been drawn from two sources: national projects
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requiring suit ¿national co-operation that had been subaitted to UNIDO and ECA by countries in the 
subregion, and subregional industrial prograamms developed within the framework of subregional 
intergovernmental organisations, the Multinational Programing and Operational Centres (MULPOCs) 
and the UNIDO Investment Promotion Service. The projects had been identified on the basis of the 
criteria for selecting multinational and/or subregional industrial core projects referred to in 
paragraph 3 above. Following the deliberations of the two meetings, the initial programe for the 
Eastern and Southern African subregion consisted of 18 core projects and 9 support projects; for 
the West African subregion there were 35 core projects and 17 support projects. Meetings on 
subregional cooperation in the Central and North African subregions are scheduled for early 198A, 
whereafter a composite document containing the initial programmes for all four subregions will be 
issued. At the subregional meetinga, discussion also focused on the implementation of the initial 
programe and the ctrategy to be adopted, underacoring the important role to be played by the lead 
countriea designated for each project, intergovernmental organizations and financial institutions 
in the subregions. It should be pointed out that the elaboration of the integrated progresses is 
a continuous process: Governments and intergovernmental organizations in the subregion are thus
urged to continue submitting project proposals for inclusion in subsequent stages of the
programing exercise.

8. As in 1982, it proved difficult to secure financial resources to assist African countries, as
well as regional and subregional organizations, in carrying out the effective planning and, as 
necessary, in implementing the programme and projects during the current phsse of the programe 
for the Decade. The current financial constraints experienced by UNDP made it essential to 
identify alternative sources. One such source was the allocation to UNIDO of $1 million from 
overall savings in the United Nations regular budget decided upon by the General Assembly for 
assistance to the African countries and intergovernmental organizations in the iaq>lementation of 
the programme for the Decade. As indicated in General Aasembly resolution 38/192, section II, 
priority is to be accorded to the formulation of industrial policies, strategies and plans, the 
development of core industries, industrial manpower, technological capabilities and institutional 
infrastructure, the development of energy technology and equipment, the proaution of intra-African 
industrial co-operation, the developmnt of the least developed countries, the mobilization of 
financial resources and the popularization of the Decade. At the same time, UNIDO is
investigating the possibility of launching an integrated support programme for the Decade funded 
from the United Nations Industrial Development Fund (UNIDF) and closely linked to ongoing
activities in the field of industrial planning, feasibility studies and investment promotion.

II- ACTIVITIES IN SUPPORT OF THE PROGRAMME FOR THE DECADE

9. In addition to the activities described above, the secretariats continued to adjust their 
activities, as indicated in previous reports (ID/B/>.74 and ID/B/297) to the Board, in accordance 
with the priorities established for the Decade and reflecting the emphasis placed in General 
Assembly resolution 38/192, section II, on selected strategic core industries. Examples ^re given 
below. further details are contained in reports on the activities of ECA in 1982-1983—  ̂ and 
UMIDO in 1983.

Major subsectoral programme

10. Throughout the year, activities were directed towards identifying, preparing and implementing 
projects related to core industries. The concept of a core industry is basic to the programme for

*/ Symbol not available et the time of preparation of the present report.
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the Decade. It is used to describe those industries which contribute to the achievement of 
self-sufficiency in the priority sectors and the satisfaction of basic needs, as well as to the 
creation of a self-sustained end self-reliant industrial base.

LI. A distinction is aade between resource-based and engineering-based core industries. 
Resource-based industries are defined as those industries utilising domestically available 
resources which constitute a nucleus providing basic inputs into industry and other priority 
sectors and/or producing goods and services to stet basic needs. Engineering-based core 
industries are defined as the minimum set of engineering industries which enable a country or 
group of countries to meet its most basic engineering requirements and aake optiaua use of 
available resources for the servicing of both industry and other priority sectors (agriculture, 
transport and cosnunications, and energy) in terma of equipment, spare parts and coapoaents.

12. Resource-based industries depend primarily on the exploitation and (.he complete vertical 
integration of the natural resources - including energy - of a country or subregion. Oact 
established, they have significant up- and down-stream linkage effects not only in respect of 
other industries, but also in respect of other sectors of the economy. The engineering-based core 
industries provide inputs to resource-based industries and all economic activities. Uhereas their 
development depends primarily on their own reproductive ability, it also depends, ultimately, on 
the products of the metallurgical and chemical (resource-based) industries for the production of 
tools, implements and capital goods. Some engineering-based core industries require mass 
production of parts and components. This usually exceeds the scope of a single country's 
capabilities and markets, and industries of this kind are well suited to sub-contracting 
arrangements and hence to multinational co-operation.

13. In the field of food-processing, work continued on reducing the current major imports of 
wheat and increasing the use of locally grown sorghum, millet, manioc and other cereals. In the 
follow-up to the regional workshop in Dakar (Senegal) in December 1982, organised jointly by ECA 
and the Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations (FAO), it wjs established that by 
appplying thermoplastic extrusion, a broad range of locally available raw materials ranging from 
broken rice to water yams and wheat bran could be used for such products as breakfast cereals and 
pre-gelatinised flour as well as milk and meat substitutes. U1ID0 is currently investigatir^ the 
viability of one such thermoplastic extrusion plant which will be used to dessrastrate both the 
production process and product development. Work was completed by ECA in respect of the technical 
compendium on the milling, baking and utilisation of composite flours which is scheduled for 
publication in 1984. Aimed at millers and bakers in the region, it provides recipes and know-how, 
as well as details of technology, equipment and raw materials related to the production and 
utilisation of composite flours.

14. The effective utilisation of locally grown agricultural produce was also the keynote of other 
technical co-operation projects, such as the rehabilitation, modernisation and expansion of the 
food-processing industry in Angola, the rehabilitation of the food-processing industry in Kali, 
the rehabilitation of a fruit and vegetable processing factory in Zambia, and the processing of 
manioc within an agro-industrial comples established in Guinea. A long-term co-operation 
programme in the agro-industrial sector is slso being evolved for selected least developed 
countries in the region (Benin, Ethiopia, Guinea and 8udan) within the contest of the Joint 
UNIDO/Yugoslavia Centre for International Co-operation in the Development of Agro-Indus tries in
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the Developing Countries, while a study is being undertaken on the utilisation of slaughterhouse 
by-products in Ethiopia.

15. hsong projects proposed for implementation in the near future is a large-scale sugar industry 
rehabilitation project in the Sudan with World Bank participation the training aspects of which 
will be the responsibility of UNIDO. At the joint ECA/OAU/UNIDO subregional Meetings on the 
promotion of intra-African industrial co-operation, ECA and UNIDO placed particular eephasis on 
projects that aimed at to the increased production and processing of food and agricultural 
products.

16. Other activities in the agro-industrial subsector were also directed towards achieving the 
highest possible utilisation of locally available resources. In the leather industry subsector, 
the processing of hides and skins - natural by-products of animal husbandry and swat-processing 
activities - received particular attention as reflected by the fact that the share of UNIDO 
leather industry projects in Africa (56 per cent) is the largest of all four regions. Plans are 
also being made for the establiehment of regional leather technology centres as well as the 
provision of assistance to increase capacity utilization in such countries as the Sudan and Uganda 
and improve quality control operations in Kenya and the Sudan. The last project is a technical 
co-operation among developing countries (TCDC) training programme involving India and the Sudan 
which emanated fro* the Solidarity Meeting of Ministers of Industry for Co-operation in the 
Industrial Development of the Democratic Republic of the Sudan held two years earlier.

17. In the textile industry subsector, the technical assistance provided to both snail- and 
large-scale industrial enterprises was priswrily geared towards increasing the utilization of 
installed capacity, such as the assistance provided to the Tanzania National Textile Corporation. 
It is recognized that there is such scope for the African countries to balance textile consumption 
and demand with production capacity, and assistance will continue to be provided to the subsector, 
the development of which is constrained by such factors as the lack of foreign currency to 
purchase spare parts and auxiliaries and the irregularity of power supplies.

18. In the forest-based industries subsector, the activities of the FAO/ECA/UNIDO Forest 
Industries Advisory Group for Africa :ncluded the preparation of a feasibility study for a joint 
forast industry complex involving Egypt and the United Republic of Cameroon . Project 
identification studies were conducted in countries of the North African subregion with a view to 
linking specific projects with those already identified in the 11 countries belonging to the 
Inter-African Organisation for Forest Economy and Marketing of Timber, to which project 
identification missions were also undertaken. The prospects of furniture and joinary products 
manufacture in the Eastern and Southern African subregion were also examined with a view to 
supplying countries in North Africa and the Gulf region. UNIDO continued to provide assistance in 
the construction of prototype wooden bridges as well as in the start-up of a modernized furniture 
plant in Guinea.

19. In the field of building materials and construction. ECA published guidelines for the 
production of essential building materials. These ware based on criteria related to appropriate 
technology, self-sufficiency in basic rsw materials, small and medium-sized plant operations and 
environmental safeguards. Appropriate materials for low-cost housing were discussed at a regional 
symposium held in Nairobi (Kenya) in November 1983 and organized by the International Council for



Building Research Studies and Docuaentation and the International Union of Testing and Research 
Laboratories for Materials and Structures in co-operation with UNIDO, with a view to promoting the 
production, utilisation, testing and standardization of appropriate materials for low-cost 
housing. In its technical assistance activities, UNIDO endeavoured to promote the integrated 
development of building materials based on local natural resources in harmony with traditional 
building practices and other local conditions. Given t.ie similarity of conditions in several 
African countries, a regional network for the exchange of ideas and know-how would greatly 
facilitate the rapid development of the building materials industry; the realization of such an 
arrangement is a declared objective of joint ECA/UNIDO endeavours in this field.
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20. Following a series of raw material and market surveys, pre-feasibility and feasibility 
studies, a mechanized brick plant in the Gambia went into operation in 1983. With the plant 
designed, built and equipped by the China National Complete Plant Export Corporation, the project 
- which was implemented within the context of TCDC - also includes s comprehensive training 
programme for plant operations, building contractors and bricklayers. In 1983, assietance to the 
cement industry in the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya was expanded: no less than 250 specialists and 
technicians were assigned directly to three modern cement plants. The costs involved were borne 
fully by the industry and the expansion of the programme underscores the effectiveness of this 
kind of assistance.

21. As an adjunct to the technical assistance activities related to building materials, increased 
attention is being paid to the use of non-metallic minerals as a means of increasing agricultural 
yields. Such minerals as perlite and zeolite, swelling clay minerals such as betonite, and tuff 
can be applied to arid soils, thereby increasing the latter's water- ep.d nutrient-
retention properties and preventing possible wash-out of fertilizers. In addition to increasing 
the level of food production through improved yields per hectare, the application of such 
technology can also help to reduce fertilizer imports. It is felt that Africa could adopt a 
leading role in this field.

N

22. In the field of metallurgical industries, the bulk of UNIDO technical assistance was once 
again directed towards the foundry industry as reflected by the foundry projects under 
implementation in Angola, Mozambique, Niger, Somalia, Sudan and United Republic of Tanzania. 
Complementary to these activities was the organisation of an expert group Meting on the 
manufacture of cast/forged parts held in Cairo (Egypt) in November 1983. With participants from 
eight African countries, the meeting discussed the utilisation in foundries of Mtal scrap which 
is available in significant quantities in many developing countries. Foundry industries were also 
covered in a workshop on managed Mintenance in the Mtallurgical and foundry industries in Africa 
organised in spring 1983 within the framework of a UNIDO/UNDP assisted national project at the 
Egyptian Iron and Steel Company, Helwan (Egypt). Based on the outcoM of that workshop, it was 
recoMended that UNIDO introduce Mintenance MnageMnt pro grafts in the Mtallurgical and allied 
industries on a peraanent basis, ultiMtely aiming at the establishMnt of a regional centre for 
that purpose.

23. While promoting the developMnt of the iron and steel industry in Angola, Mozambique, Niger 
and United Republic of Tanzania, UNIDO also undertook a pre-investMnt evaluation of various 
feasibility studies related to the establishment of an aluminium SMlter in Mozambique and studied 
the conditions for processing light non-ferrous Mtals in Zimbabwe. Plant tests are also being 
conducted with UNIDO assistance for the production of gold and silver from mine tailings in
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Mauritania. In connection vith the feaaibility study on a joint copper fabrication plant in 
Nigeria, based on refined copper supplied by Zambia, a prograse was proposed involving rhc 
production of 19 items, including copper wire, rods, magnetic wire, tubes and strips.

24. In addition to preparing project profiles in the metallurgical subsector for presentation to 
the joint ECA/OAU/UNIDO subregional meetings on the promotion of intra-African industrial 
co-operation, ECA studied the possibilities and prospects for the integrated development of basic 
metal industries in West Africa. ECA also prepared a document on planning, manpower, 
technological options and approaches to the integrated development of the iron and steel industry 
in Eastern and Southern Africa. The second meeting of the Eastern and Southern African Steel 
Development Covittee took place in Addis Ababa in October 1983, in which month preliminary 
agreement was also reached between the Government of Zaire and ECA on a multi-disciplinary 
programs for the rehabilitation of the Zairian iron and steel industry. A report was also 
completed on the prospects for African co-operation in the supply of coking coal to the iron and 
steel and related industries in the region, as was a study on the phased integrated development 
potential of the non-ferrous metal industry in the countries of Eastern and Southern Africa.

25. In the engineering subsector, assistance in the development of repair and maintenance 
facilities took on particular importance. The costs of breakdowns due to improper maintenance are 
often inordinate and ongoing projects in Guinea, Mali, Senegal, the Seychelles and Somalia play a 
crucial role as they contribute to higher productivity and help reduce capital costs otherwise 
incurred by the purchase of replacements. Other areas of focus are the design and manufacture of 
pumps, the fabrication of simple metal products and spare parts and the provision of industrisl 
engineering services. A workshop on the installation, operation and maintenance of irrigation 
pumps was held at Dakar, (Senegal) in December 1983. Assistance in the manufacture of 
agricultural implements and equipment ranked high among the priorities as reflected by projects in 
Ethiopia, Togo, Uganda and Upper Volta. A study on the problems of industrial maintenance was 
undertaken in Madagascar and a national remedial strategy developed, wnile a second study on the 
maintenance of industrial equipment was carried out in Guinea-Bissau.

N

26. The development of engineering industries in West Africa was treated in a rtudy undertaken by 
ECA. On the baais of missions fielded in the previous year to Botswana, Ethiopia, Guinea, Kenya, 
Lesotho, Mauritius, Niger, Nigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone, United Republic of Tanzania, Uganda, 
Zambia and Zimbabwe, project profiles were presented to the second meeting of the 
Intergovernmental Committee of Experts or Engineering Industries for Eastern and Southern African 
Countries held in Addis Ababa in October 1983 and to the joint ECA/OAU/UNIDO subregional meetings 
on intra-African industrial co-operation. Furthermore, ECA fielded a mission to Benin to suggest 
ways and means of upgrading the Joint Benin-Niger Railway and Transport Organization workshop and 
an agricultural implements manufacturing unit in Benin. ECA also contributed to a meeting on 
agricultural capital goods organised by the Group of 77 in Cairo (Egypt) in May 1983, and 
throughout the year the regional commission provided substantive backstopping to the African 
Regional Centra for Engineering Design and Manufacturing at Ibadan (Nigeria).

27. In the chemical industries subsector, the activities of UNIDO were directed towards the 
production of fertilisers and basic chemicals, petrochemicals, pesticides, pulp and paper, biomass 
derivatives and pharmaceuticals. Assistance in the developamnt of the fertilizer industries in 
the member countries of the Coaon African and Mauritian Organization, for example, should not 
only enhance the utilization of installed capacities but also contribute to the medium-term
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objective of self-suf ficiency in food, while the peat-baaed fertiliser programs in Burundi 
demonstrates the benefita to be derived fro* uaing local resources. In the field of peaticidea, 
aaaiatance waa provided in aetting up a multi-purpose peaticide production plant in Egypt.

28. In Mozambique, a aalt-waahing plant waa inatalled and other projecta related to the 
production of aalt were undertaken in the Gambia, Nigeria and the Sudan, while atudica were 
initiated on the production of aoda aah from brine in Ethiopia and the United Republic of 
Tanzania. In the pharaaceutical field, African countries featured proainently in UNIDO projecta 
related to the utilisation of aedicinal and aromatic herba, the developaent of procesa 
technologica, the formulation and packaging of pharaaccuticala and the production of 
iaaunologicale and vaccinca. A conaultative nee ting waa held in Vienna in Nay 1983 in 
co-operation with the OAU Scientific Technical and Reaearch Coaaiaeion to diacuaa the utilisation 
of aedicinal and aromatic planta in the African region and recommendations were made on the 
further developaent of the pharmaceutical induetry in Africa based on different levels of 
infrastructure.

29. In 1983, ECA completed a caae atudy on the poaaible aatabliahaent of subragional induatriea 
producing amonia and the aelection of activa ingredient a for pesticides and pharaaceuticala in 
Weat Africa. In addition to a atudy on the developaent of the chemical induatry in Eaatern and 
Southern Africa, a broader atudy on the potential for the developaent of the chemical induatry in 
the region aa a whole waa completed. The findingo of thoae atudiea were reflected in part in the 
project profilea preaented to the third meeting of the Intergovernmental Cosittee of Esparto on 
Chemicalo for the Eaatern and Southern African Countrieo held at Addia Ababa in October 1983 and 
to the joint ECA/OUA/UNIDO subregional meetinga on the promotion of intra-African induetrial 
co-operation.

30. In the saall-acale induatriea aactor, which plays a critical role in economic developawnt by 
boooting local induatry, generating employment, utilising local raaourcca and incraaaing national 
output, UNIDO aaaisted email-scale induatry developaent inetitutione in Ethiopia, Mali, Niger, 
Nigeria, ftwanda, Senegal, Togo and Upper Volta. Theec and other projecta were predominantly 
related to rural development in core induatrial subsectora auch aa food-proceaaing or foraat 
producta, with other projecta related to handicrafta and cottage induatriea. The fact that 
aevaral projecta are entering their eecond p'..aae reflacta the importance that Governaante attach 
to auch activities.

31. In ECA, a review waa made of problems confronting the developaent of amall-acala iuduatriaa 
together with an analyeie of the etructuree of the raquiaita aupport inatitutiona. A atudy waa 
alao carried out of linkagee in the handicrafta sector and a directory waa prepared of eaali-ecale 
industrial project profilea. Deeigned to facilitate tha creation of a network of aaall-scala and 
rural manufacturing induatriea, tha directory providea dataila of tha varioue araaa, producta, raw 
aateriale, machinery and aquipaent requirementa and their eourcea. Tha value of auch a directory 
waa reaffirmed at tha 1983 joint ICA/OAU/UNIDO eubregional meetinga on tha promotion of 
intra-African industrial co-operation.
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Mejor lector end related input»

Ha turpi resources and energy

32. ECA continued to provide essistance to the Eastern end Southern African Minersl Resources 
Developaent Centre bssed in Dodoas (United Republic of Tanzania) ss well ss for the establishment 
of s siailsr centre for the countries of the Centrsl African subregion. The regionsl coasission 
slso completed the study on the possibility of estsblishing Africsn institutions to finance 
■inersl developaent projects in the region, end published s docuaent on the svsilsbility of 
phosphste rock, potssh, iron ore end bauxite for industrisl developaent in two Africsn subregions.
33. ECA slso issued reports to four groups of countries providing guidelines on iaproving the 
utilization of electricsl energy end equipaent, end s survey wss conducted on the possibilities of 
asnufscturing, on s aultinstionsl bssis, electricsl equipsMnt suited to the needs of Africsn 
countries. This work wss suppleaented by sn ECA publicstion on the possible locol asnufscture of 
energy equipaent. The regionsl coaaission further provided the substsntive servicing for s 
regionsl workshop on the role of cosl in sccelersted Africsn econoaic growth held in Addis Absbs 
in July 1983. In co-operstion with FAD snd the Africsn Trsining end Resesrch Centre for Wo&en, s 
seainsr wss organized on fuelwood snd energy developaent for Africsn woaen in Lusaka (Zsabis) in 
April 1983.

34. As reported in persgrsph 34 of docuaent ID/B/297, s workshop wss held in Jsnusry 1983 on
industrisl energy asnsgeaent snd sltemstive sources or energy for psrticipsnts from
English-spesking Africsn countries. UNIDO slso participated in nstionsl workshops relsted to 
energy, such ss thst orgsnized by the Government of Madagascar in October 1983. At the sane tiae, 
it continued to provide sssistsnce to the petroleum developaent centre in Lusnoa (Angola) which, 
in addition to saeting nstionsl objectives (priasrily that by 1933, 30 per cent of all personnel 
in the sector should be Angolan), will be developed into s regional centre providing training to 
technical snd aanagerial personnel froa the Southern African Development Co-ordination Conference 
(SADCC) countries. UNIDO slso continued its sssistsnce to the Tanzania Petroleua Developaent 
Corporation which received a $10 aillion loan froa the Organization of Petroleua Exporting 
Countries (OPEC) Fund for International Developaent for further prospecting activities.

33. Nheraaa a nuaber of UNIDO energy-related activities were directed towards the developaent of 
traditional foras of energy such ss the iaproveaent of charcoal production in Somalia, numerous 
projects were concerned with the utilizstion of new snd renewable sources of energy. A project in 
the Sudan wss concerned with the gasification and pyrolysis of cotton stalks for the production of 
gaseous snd solid fuels, while the new brick plant in the Gambia (see para. 20 above) is fired by 
ground-nut shells- In the Coaoros, prototype solar distillation systeas were introduced to 
desMnatrate the feasibility of reducing the use of wood as fuel, and the establishment of a solar 
equipaent asnufscturing unit is being st’idied in Mali.

36. UNIDO is at present working on an " nergy for Africa" prograsoe. The limiting factor in the 
region is not a shortage of energy, but the absence of a comprehensive programs embracing tha 
whole legion. Firstly, the region has an enormous hydroelectric potential, of which at present 
only 1.3 per cent is utilised. 8econd, the region disposes of a substantial bioaass potential,
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given rhe broad range of procesaes that utilize agricultural, forestry and aquatic materials as 
veil as municipal watte. It is estimated that 15 countries in the region have a biomass potential 
of more than one half ton of oil equivalent per capita.

37. OAU attaches particular importance to the establishment of an African energy coaaission as 
recommended in the Lagos Plan of Action and plans are being made for the preparation of an 
inventory of African energy resources and of African energy experts. It is also planned to 
undertake pre-feasibility studies on the possible establishment of an African energy development 
fund and convene s meeting oC African governmental experts on the establishment of an African 
energy cowùssion.

Institutional requirements

38. The important role played by technological institutions in the development of the region is 
underscored the programme for the Decade. UNIDO thus continued its assistance to the 
Government of the Sudan in rhe establishment of a national centre for technology, elaborating an 
overall concept for the ceutre as veil as the details of its staffing and organisational 
structure. UNIDO also organized a study tour for senior officials concerned with the project 
which gave them an opportunity to study similar initiatives in three developing countries.

39. UNIDO assistance to the National Office for Technology Transfer of Nigeria was expanded and 
highest priority vas given to staff training, vith study tours to technology registries in 
selected developing countries being used as an effective means of familiarising staff vith the 
operation of such an office. UNIDO also assisted the secretariat of the Kano River Union in 
investigating the feasibility of an industrial and technological fair for the Union countries 
which, together vith other institutional support projects, vas discussed at the subregional 
meeting on the promotion of intra-Africaa industrial co-operation in December 1983.

/
40. i*he consolidation and expansion of the UNIDO Technological Information Exchange System, vith 
which several African countries are associated, veve discussed at a meeting of selected heads of 
technology transfer .registries held in Vienna in July 1983. At the eighth annual meeting of heads 
of technology transfer registries in October 1983, co-operative training prograwes and regional 
activities vara discussed, as veil as the computerization of the member countries' information 
systems in order to facilitate the exchange of data.

41. With respect to the development and application of technology, steps vere taken tovaris 
creating a regional netvork for small-scale hydropover plants, while technological co-operation 
with partners outside the region was enhanced bv the negotiation of technology transfer agreements 
between enterprises in Sweden and Egypt and by the collaboration between food-processing 
enterprises in the Netherlands and the Sudan.

42. UNIDO continued to contribute to the organisation of standardisation, quality control and 
testing institutions. Assistance was provided to Angola, Ethiopia, Ivory Coast, Mauritius and 
Zimbabwe. Directed towards the strengthening or establishment of national standards bodies, the 
impact of such projects is demonstrated by the successful establishment of the Hi itius Standards
Bureau.
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Development of Manpower capabilitiee and managerial «kill»

43. DMIDO continued to proaote human resource development through three well-established
channels: (a) fellowships and study tours; (b) group training programmes; and (c) technical
co-operation projects. Group training programt were oriented in particular to the needs of the 
African region. Organised in co-operation with the Union of African Railways, training in the 
maintenance and repair of railway equipment was provided to engineers froa French-speaking African 
countries at a course held in Belgiua, Ivory Coast and Upper Volta in October/November 1983. A 
similar course will be held in 1984 for railway engineers from English-speaking African 
countries. African countries were heavily represented at in-plant group training programmes on 
diesel engine operation in Shanghai (China) and Prague (Czechoslovakia) in August/November 1983 
and March/June 1983, respectively, while a training course on the repair and maintenance of small 
boats (vis. tugs and fishing boats) held in Antwerp (Belgium) in September/December 1983 proved 
aost useful for participants from African countries with major fishing interests. The group 
training prograHe related to the processing of medicinal herbs held in Bucarest (Romania) in 
May/July 1983 was of particular interest to African countries, as were the group training 
programme related to packaging organised for African specialists and held in Milan (Italy) in 
May/June 1983 and that related to design and pattern-making in the footwear and leather industry 
held in Jesi (Italy) in March/June 1983. Other important group training programmes included a 
seminar on the training of management trainers froa public enterprises in French-speaking African 
countries held in Tunis (Tunisia) in January/February 1983 as well as a pilot group training 
programs for the Zimbabwe Iron and Steel Company organised in Lins (Austria) in September/ 
October 1983.

44. The new approach to group training introduced in 1962 and involving a mobile team of experts,
regional and national trainers and advisers was successfully re-applied in 1983. Under that 
programme, training was given to small-scale industrial entrepreneurs in Mali, Mauritania, Niger 
and Senegal. A group training programme on the management of industrial enterprises was held in 
Bissau (Guinea-Bissau) in March/April 1983 and, in co-operation with the University of Louvain 
(Belgium) & group training prograasM on the manageamnt of industrial goods manufacture was held in 
Douala (United Republic cf Cameroon). An interesting pilot project was also launched in the 
United Republic of Tanzania. Designed to promote the training of female entrepreneurs in
aanagerial and technical matters relating to the promotion of small-scale industry, the project as 
a first step identifies training requirements, followed by two seminars concentrating on those 
requirements. Assistance was also provided to the African Association of Development Finance 
Institutions and, in co-operation with the Economic Development Institute of the World Bank, a 
survey was made of the training needs and capabilities of finance institutions in the region, 
whereafter a five-year training programme was developed.

43. Priority was also given to the "centres of excellence" programs which in the previous year 
had focused mainly upon English-speaking countries in Africa. In 1983, seven French-speaking 
countries and three Arab-speaking countries were included. Examples of the projects undertaken 
within the scope of this programme are the upgrading of the training centre at the Leather 
Research Institute in Nigeria and the strengthening of the Centre ivoirien de gestion das 
entreprises in the Ivory Coast.



46. In addition to work on the joint ECA/UMIDO project on co-operation between African countries 
in industrial nanpower training, ECA prepared Manpower profiles for basic industries in the 
region. The regional coMission also organised a study tour of industrial protection and related 
services, and together with UHIDO, ECA prepared a training project related to the preparation of 
agro-based industrial projects.

47. In order to conbat shortconings in the management of industrial enterprises and so contribute 
to improving the utilisation of installed capacities, UHIDO provided assistance in the nanagenent 
of a number of established large-scale enterprises, covering ouch areas as general management, 
maintenance, accounting and financial nanagenent. In Somalia, for example, assistance was 
provided in the development of a comprehensive management system for various public enterprises. 
In the Sudan, similar assistance was given to the specific subsectors, while in Malawi and Zambia, 
the Ministries of Industry were assisted in the elaboration of industrial development programees 
and the monitoring of factory operations. These activities were supplemented by industrial 
management seminars such as that held in Zambia in September 1983 which will probably be repeated 
annually. It is also expected that following a meeting on the subject, the establishment of a 
federation of African chambers of coaercc and industry held in Cairo (Egypt) in October 1983 will 
also contribute to the development of managerial capabilities in the region.

Industrisl planning

48. As stated in the programme for the Decade (see ID/387, para. 35), the implementation of a 
well-defined self-reliant industrial development strategy requires the elaboration of a coherent 
industrial development plan. UNIDO contributed to this essential planning process by providing 
sssistanca to African countries and subregional organisations in the definition of their 
strategies and policies, the preparation of smstcr, sectoral and regional plana and the overall 
aanagesmnt of the industrial development process. UNIDO not only contributed to the master plan 
for the industrialisation of the United Republic of Cameroon, but also co-operated with the 
Government of Mali in the identification and development of key resource-based industries, 
primarily agro-based. In Kenya, substantial contributions were made to the draft chapter on the 
manufacturing sector in the fifth national plan and subsectoral studies were completed in respect 
of the textile, electronics and metallurgical industries in that country. In Mauritius, UNIDO 
assisted in an assessment of the impact of promotion policies and incentives in the context of 
current structural adjustment prograsmes on the basis of which industrial development strategies 
will be revised and the growth of industrial production and exports promoted. An ongoing 
industrial survey in the Sudan will provide a basis for the planning, promotion and monitoring of 
industrial development in that country, while another UNIDO project in the Ivory Coast is designed 
to improve and strengthen the planning and overall management of the industrial development 
process. A similar project in Lesotho is awaiting approval. In Sierra Leone, UNIDO projects 
related to the planning and promotion of industrial development have contributed not only to the 
formulation of a new industries development act, but also to surveys of existing industries and 
raw material endowments and the identification of future devalopawnts.

49. At the subregional level emphasis was placed on the essentiality of multinational 
co-operation as a naans of ensuring the establishment of a sound industrial base and overcoming 
the constraints posed by limited markets. This was the main thrust of the subregional mss tings 
described in paragraph 7 above. In this overall context an industrial survey of the
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Liptako-Goum region revealed Che region's industrial potential, particularly in the 
agro-industrial sector. The survey also identified the long-term benefits to be derived fro* 
Multinational co-operation in the utilisation of local resources (hydroelectric energy and 
phoaphates) to produce a coasodity (fertilisers) for which there was a proven demand in the three 
countries and beyond. Furthermore, the electric energy generated could be used in the production 
of the iron and steel needed to extend the railway network in the region.

50. A seminar on the integration of women in Che industrial planning process was held fer the 
Portuguese-speaking countries in Africa in Luanda (Angola) in October 1983. Attended by more than 
35 participants from Angola, Cape Varda Guinea-Bissau, Mosambique, and Sao Toad and Principe, the 
seminar was designed to increase the involvement of women in economic development planning in 
general and in industrial development planning in particular.

51. Both ECA and UK IDO provided assistance to the Economic Co«unity of the Great Lakes Countries 
(CEFGL) in the field of industrial planning and the first draft of an industrial development plan 
for the countries of the Community wus nearing completion. Other subregional organisations that 
received UMIDO assistance included the Central African Customs and Economic Union (UDEAC) and the 
tfest African Economic Community (WAEC). UDEAC was assisted in the preparation of an industrial 
integration programme and in the establishment and management of an institute for multi-sectoral 
applied technology for planning and project evaluation, and WAEC in the formulation of an 
integrated programme involving the preparation of pra-feasibility studies related to the 
manufacture of iron and steel, fertilisers and hollow glass.

Hobillsatioo of financial resources

52. In the course of identifying and generating industrial investment projects, the UBIDO 
Investment Co-operative Programme undertook a series of missions to 39 developing countries of 
which 18 were in Africa. As a result of these missions, soam 425 new industrial investment 
proposals were added to the UBIDO portfolio that now contains 820 active and pipeline project 
proposals, including 289 related to the African region. In the latest issue of the list of 
industrial investment project proposals which contains details of 272 projects, 90 related to 
Africa, while of the 2V developing countries in which industrial investment projects were promoted 
in 1983, 15 were African.

53. In a new drive to promote investment in specific industrial branches, the UBIDO Investment 
Co-operative PrograMe established teams in selected developing countries to identify investment 
opportunities in one specific branch. The first branch chosen was the electronics industry and 
Senegal was among the countries visited. The area to be covered in 1984 is that of new and 
renewable sources of energy, while at a later dats other areas will include the food-processing, 
building materials, clothing and metalworking industries.

54. The country presentation meetings held during 1983 for Egypt, Kenya, Lesotho, Mauritius, 
Senegal, United lepublic of Tansania, Zambia and Zimbabwe not only provided information on 
investment opportunities in those countries, but also served as an effective prelude to the 
■agional Investment Promotion Meeting for Southern African Countries held in Lusaka (Zambia), 
October 1983. Attended by participants fro* Angola, Botswana, Lesotho, Malawi, Mauritius,



Swasiland, United Republic of Tansania, Zambia and Zimbabwe, es well as other developing countries 
and 14 industrialised countries, the Meeting provided e forum for the discussion of no less than 
150 investment projects, at the end of which 32 letters of intent were signed.

55. As in previous years, officials from developing countries received on-the-job training at the
various UNIDO Investment Promotion Services in the promotion of investment activities related to 
their own countries. The African countries involved were: Angola, Congo, Guinea, Egypt, Ivory
Coast, Rwanda and Senegal.

56. In the third edition of the directory of Financial Resources for Induatrial Projects in 
Developing Countries (PI/61/Rev.2) issued by the Investment Co-operative Programme, particular 
emphasis was placed on ensuring wider coverage of African development financial institutions, 
especially in the sub-Saharan region. ECA also continued to contribute to investment promotion 
activities through the regular publication of the bulletin Investment Africa, and, further, 
undertook a study on the options open to the management of the African Industrial Development 
Fund, a solution to which, it is hoped, will be found at the next conference of African Ministers 
of Industry in March 1984.

Pre-investment activities

57. The pre-investment activities of UNIDO concentrated upon (a) the implementation of 
opportunity, pre-feasibility and feasibility studies; (b) the establishment of national 
institutions to undertake pre-investment work; and (c) the organisation of seminars on 
industrial project preparation, evaluation and financing. The opening of a bottle and glass 
factory in Burundi marked the successful completion of extensive pre-in«estment work by UNIDO and 
work continued on the identification of energy-intensive industries that could be established in 
Zaire in the vicinity of the Inga dam so as to utilise the abundant supply of hydroelectric 
power. In connection with assistance to the Niger-Nigeria Joint CoHiission for Co-operation, 
pre-feasibility studies were completed on the production of solar energy equipment and glass 
containers, as well as the establishment of village mills and pilot mills for millet and sorghum.

58. Othar feasibility studies included a study on the modernisation and expansion of a 
government-owned metalworking facility i.i Freetown (Sierra Leone), ¿nd s study on the 
modernisation and expansion of a cannery in Zambia. The first study was funded by means of a 
special-purpose contribution from the Federal Republic of Germany and the second study financed by 
the Trade and Development Program of the United States of America within the context of a frame 
agreement between that country and UNIDO. In continuation of an industrial sector study on 
Madagascar (see ID/B/297, para. 58), specific project proposals were put forwt i, some of which 
are currently under implementation.

59. In the Congo, Ethiopia, Madagascar and Zambia, work started on installing software for use 
with the UNIDO Computer Model for Feasibility Analysis and Reporting (C0MFÀR), which facilitatea 
the processing of pre-investment studies. The computer model was also used by other bodies such 
as the Austrian Government to analyse feasibility studies related to projects in Eenya, Nigeria, 
Sierra Leone and Zambia. Civen the growing acceptance of the GOMFAR system, software is currently 
being adapted to ensure its comparability with different hardware sy- 'ems.

jn/;,312
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60. Attention also focused on the eatablishaent of industrial advisory units as a aeons of 
strengthening the capabilities of African countries in the pre-investaent field end of 
contributing to the identification of suitable projects. Assistance vas provided to Che Centre 
d'etudes et de proaotion industrielles in Mali, in the course of which studies ware prepared in 
respect of the textile industry and the production of salt, and to the Developawnt Projects Study 
Agency in Ethiopia which was set up with the assistance of UNIDO.

61. Upgrading national capabilities and proaoting aodern aethods of industrial project 
identification, foraulation and evaluation were facilitated by the organisation of seainars. As a 
follow-up to an interregional seainar held in Warsaw (Poland) at the turn of the year (see 
ID/B/W7, para. 57) national seainars held in Angola, Congo, Mali, Hosaabique, Nigeria and Zaire 
were geared specifically to the requireaents of governaent institutions preparing and evaluating 
industrial investaent projects. A six-week course was organised under sub-contract to the 
International Developaent Association in Guinea, for officials froa the Ministry of Saall- and 
Hediua-Scale Enterprises.

Intra-African trade and co-operation

62. ECA continued its assistance to regional and subregional intergovernaental organisations, 
such as that provided to CEPGL in the preparation of protocols pertaining to industrial 
co-operation. Siailar work was undertaken in respect of the recently established Econoaic 
Coaaunity of Central African States. In the course of preparations for the second aeeting of the 
CoMittee on Induitrisl Co-operation in the Preferential Trade Area for Eastern and Southern 
African States held at Harare (Ziababwe) in Noveaber 1983, ECA prepared five studies on 
xultinational co-operation with special reference to African aultinxtional industrial 
enterprises. The first of the studies investigated the feasibility of creating aultinxtional 
industrial corporations, and the second described the guidelines, procedures and siodalities 
governing negotiations, contracts and investaent proaotion in respect of aniltinationsl industrial 
projects and enterprises. The third study was a case study on aultinational corporate structures 
in the field of industry based on the experience of Kenya, while a fourth study exaained the 
probleas, constraints and techniques of industrisl contracting and related activities based on the 
experience of Nigeria. The fifth study discussed a strategy for collaboration with foreign 
investors.

63. In respect of trade, ECA issued a publication on the establishaent of subregional 
distribution enterprises and an agricultural and non-agricultural conod ity exchange. The 
regional conission also published a docuaent on trade in aanufactures based on the processing of 
locally available raw asterials. A third publication was issued on intra-African trade in raw 
naterials, the range extending froa chroas, nickel, lead, rock salt, sisal, gypsua, and liaestone 
to cobalt, tungsten (wolfraa), vsnediua end wine grapes.

6A. UNIDO slso undertook research into ar initial fraaework for a trilateral industrial 
eoapleaentation scheae. Involving OPEC, the aore advanced developing countries and the least 
developed countries of Africa, the co-operativa arrangeaene would atteapt to bring together the 
resources specific to the three groups: energy, a growing aanufacturing sector and ainarals. 
Work on tha initial fraaswork will bs supleaented by additional studies which aay include trade 
proaotion possibilities and industrial capacity utilisation in Africa.
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Industrial itudin «ad r t m r c h

65. Within ita induatrial studies and raaaarch profraae, UMIDO prepared the annual statistical 
review of the world induatrial aituation {UMIDO/IS.433). The current edition includea a apecial 
aection on the induatrial performance and preaent induatrial aituation of the leaat developed 
countries, data of particular relevance to the African region. UMIDO elao provided date on the 
aanufacturing aector end induatrial performance in African countriea for incluaion in a study on 
the Lomé Convention being undertaken by a member of the European Parliament on behalf of the 
ACP-EEC^ Consultative Assembly. In co-operation with ECA and the Munich Centre for Advanced 
Training in ‘Applied Statistics for Developing Countries, UMIDO organised a aeminar on the 1983 
world industrial censua in French-speaking Africa at Dakar (Senegal) in January/February 1983.

66. In continuation of its country studies programme, UMIDO undertook a study on resource-based
induatrial development in Guinea-Bissau, while the aeries of in-depth studies of the manufacturing 
sector of industrial countries will be extended to include studies on Kenya, Nigeria, Uganda,
Za^ia and Zimbabwe. In these latter studies, proposals will be made in respect of strategies and
polices for structural change and adjustsmnt. Industrial development reviews were also mads of 
Central African Kepublic, Kenya, Malawi, Sudan, United Republic of Cameroon, United Republic of 
Tanzania and Zimbabwe as part of the preparation of a compendium of loose-leaf regularly updated 
country data aheets on developing countries.

67. The study on the Southern African Development Co-ordinat! " Conference (SADCC) was
completed; it highlighted the prospects for and constraints upon industrial development and 
co-operation in the region. Strategies and policies as well as institutional and other measures 
were suggested for strengthening industrial co-operation and intra-SADCC trade. The study was 
presented to the meetings of officials and of the trade and finance ministers of the member
countries of SADCC, held in Arusha (United Republic of Tanzania), 24-27 October 1983. A
comprehensive study was also conducted on the prospects for national reconatrvction and 
development in Namibia. Directly related to the Nationhood Pro grave for Namibia, the study was 
undertsken at the request of the United Nations Institute for Namibia. It analyses the industrial 
and related sectors in Namibia as a basis for industrial and technological policies which will be 
determined by the future independent Government.

68. Within the context of its sectoral studies and research subprograve, studies were prepared
by UNIDO on three industrial branches of pertinence to Africa: the leather and leather products
industry, the agricultural machinery jnd equipment industry, and the capital goods industry. In 
respect of the lerther industry, a study was undertaken on the prospects for the production of 
tanning chemicals in developing countries with particular reference T.o Africa. In respect of the 
agricultural machinery and equipment industry, two studies ware issued, entitled "Agricultural 
eachinary and rural equipment in Africa; a new approach to a growing crisis” (UMIDO/IS.377) and 
"The developvnt of African capacities for the design and vnufacturr of basic agricultural 
equipment" (UNIDO/IS.379). In respect of the capital goods industry, work is in progress on an 
analysis of the present situation and prospects of the industry in Africa.

*/ African, Caribbean and Pacific States and the European Economic Covunity.
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69. In its rtitirch into the social aspects of industrialisation, UNIDO considered the special 
features of socio-economic development in Africa, and issues No.8 and No. 9 of the journal 
Industry and Development will present items of specific interest to the Decade, including power 
industries in the least developed countries, agricultural machinery in Kenya, the changing role of 
the manufacturing sector and industrial development in Africa. In the ninth issue of the 
Industrial Development Survey to be submitted to the Fourth General Conference of ON IDO,—  ̂ an 
snalysis is made of the industrial situation in Africa, comparing the industrial performance of 
Africa with that of other developing regions and examining some of the implications of the low 
growth rates. An investigation is also made of certain major problems including the role of 
cottage or small-scale industries and the difficulties encountered in developing successful export 
programmes for manufactures produced locally.

Popularisation of the Decade

70. Every opportunity has been seised to promote the progress for the Decode. At the Firs’’ 
International Latin American-African Symposium held in Bio de Jsneiro (Brasil), August 19B3, 
attention was drawn to openings for co-operation between the two regions in the implementation of 
the programs for the Decade. At the regional SIDFA meeting held in Douala (United Be public of 
Cameroon), December 1983, an item of the agenda was devoted to the Decade.

71. Contacts wi-h the media were strengthened throughout the year with a view to launching a 
series ou the Decade in established journals. A major contribution was the Executive Director's 
participation in the televised "grand ddbat" on industrialisation in Africa that was telecast in 
the Ivory Coast during the subregional meeting on the promotion of intra-African industrial
held in Abidjan in December 1983. Tapes of the debate were prepared for distribution to other 
broadcasting authorities and dubbed versions in English will also be produced.

72. The impact of the efforts to popularise the Decade can only be judged by results schieved. 
In the reports received from national authorities, details sre given of the nanner in which 
national development plans have been readjusted or drawn up to reflect the aims and objectives of 
the Decade. It can be observed how countries are concentrating resources on priority industrial 
sreas and core projects, promoting multinational co-operation and the greater utilisation of 
domestic resources.

73. The establishment of the requisite institutional machinery, such as national co-ordinating 
coMittees and operational focal points, and the participation of countriea in the subregional 
meetings on the promotion of intra-African industrial co-operation, are further indications of the 
extent to which the propagation of the programme has been succeisful. Reports from the field and 
from government authorities reflect a growing awareness of the benefits to be derived from the 
Decade. At the same time, they serve to underscore the necessity of maintaining an effective 
popularisation effort and a high degree of involvement in Decade-related activities.

Technical co-operation activities

74. Continued efforts were made by UNIDO to contribute to the achievement of the Decade 
objectives within the contest of activities financed under UWIDF, the Special Industrial Services
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(SIS) prograne and the regular pro gratae. In respect of the SIS ргоргаяи, approvals for the 
calendar year 1983 totalled $580,042 for 18 projects in Africa, representing 53 per cent of the 
new SIS projects in thst year. In respect of the regular prograase, approvals up to 31 December 
1983 totalled $523,123 for 28 projects in Africa and subsequent revisions, representing 25 per 
cent of the total regular prograase approvals in 1983. Under UNIDF, approvals totalled $3,431,975 
for 36 projects and subsequent revisions, representing 21 per cent of all UNIDF approvals.

75. Despite the inflow of funds fro* other sources, the indicative planning figures (IPF) remain 
the most important financial resource for the implementation of the programaw for the Decade. 
Under IPF, 33 new approvals and revisions accounted for $15.4 million in 1983, representing 35 per 
cent of the figure for all regions. In view of the current financial constraints confronting 
UNDP, the management of those funds and their allocation to core projects and programaes that have 
a significant impact upon industrial development take on particular importance.

Technical co-operation activities with other agencies and organisations

76. In addition to the ongoing activities of the joint FAO/ECA/UNIDO Forest Industries Advisory 
Croup for Africa, technical co-operation activities continued with: (a) FAD in connection with 
the Niger-Nigeria Joint Comsission for Co-operation; (b) ILD in respect of the development of 
industrial co-operjtives in the United Republic of Tanzania; and (c_) UNCTAD in connection with 
institutional support to UDEAC and CEPGL. A joint project by the United Nations Environment 
Prograase, UNIDO and the International Haritiam! Organization project on the institution and 
co-ordination of national contingency plans in the West and Central African region was started in 
1983 and a regional workshop will be held in February 1984 in Dakar (Senegal) to review the 
findings of the project and propose means of implementing the recommendatioue contained in the 
industrial risk assessment. Ongoing projects include co-operation with international executing 
agencies and financial institutions such as the United Nations Capital Development Fund, the 
Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women, the United Nations Financing System for 
Science and Technology and the World Bank. These projects cover such areas as industrial 
promotion and transfer of technology, repair and maintenance of equipment, testing laboratories 
for metallurgical and non-metallurgical products, the manufacture of leather goods and the 
production of cement.

III. ACTION REQUIRED OF THE INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT BOARD

77. The Industrial Development Board may wish to take note of the present report and transmit it, 
together with its comsents and recomsiendations, through the Economic and Social Council at its 
second regular session of 1984, to the General Assembly at its thirty-ninth session in accordance 
rfith Ceneral Assembly resolution 38/192, section II.

Notes

1/ Industry in a Changing World. Special Issue of the Industrial Development Survey for the 
Fourth General Conference of JN1D0 (United Nstions pubiicst ion, Sa les No.: E.83.11.В.6).




